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Dan Shepherd
stared at the canvas ceiling above his bed as the dawn light slowly
strengthened. His tent was pitched on the edge of the airfield
outside Sarajevo in Bosnia. It was part of the Pegasus Camp, home
to a battalion of British Airborne Troops. Shepherd was a Patrol
Commander in the battalion Patrol Company, with the rank of
Corporal, and had come to regard himself as the shit in the
sandwich between the officers and senior ranks on one side and the
private soldiers on the other. Truth be told, Shepherd was starting
to get bored with his life as a Para. Just like the rest of the
“Green Army”, the Paras were trained to react in an absolutely
standard and predictable way to a particular set of circumstances;
every Regular Army unit operated in the same way, enabling the Army
hierarchy to be certain of their troops’ response in advance. The
Paras reinforced this with a rigid and hierarchal system of
command; those at the top gave the orders, the job of everyone else
was to salute, say ‘Yes Sir’, and make sure the orders were carried
out to the letter. Part of Shepherd’s frustration was that the same
rigid adherence to carrying out orders even applied in the Patrol
Company. He had hoped that things would be different after he’d
transferred, but his hopes had been dashed. The concept of the
company had been based on the SAS system of small, well-trained and
equipped patrols working independently, but in reality the company
was little different to the rest of the battalion. The senior
officers were nervous of giving too much leeway; the system that
produced some of the best infantry shock troops in the world was
not tolerant of too much individual initiative or intellectual
discussion in any branch of the Paras. Shepherd sometimes felt they
wouldn’t tolerate any at all. As he lay on his cot he stared at the
canvas and went over his options. He loved the Army and
particularly liked serving with the Paras but he was not totally
happy with the way his life was panning out.

Without
reaching any firm conclusions, he kicked his sleeping bag aside,
dressed in his running kit and, having gulped down some water, did
his customary six-mile dawn run around the compound. He sluiced off
the sweat in the shower that was rigged up in another tent using
the trickle of cold water that was all the supply they currently
had, then drank some orange juice and black coffee as he sat on an
empty crate outside his tent. The camp slowly came to life around
him as his thoughts once again drifted to how his military career
was panning out. Adding to his frustration was the fact that he and
the Patrol Company had just spent the best part of six weeks in a
Muslim enclosure in Central Bosnia surrounded by Serbian militia.
The Serbs dominated the high ground all around the enclosure and
were firing their heavy weapons at will down onto the hapless
Muslims.

Snipers had
wounded and killed men and women indiscriminately and even taken
shots at young children. Just yesterday, on their last patrol
before pulling out, Shepherd had seen the effects of that at very
close quarters. As he and his men moved down a village street,
hugging the shadows by the walls, a woman with a vividly coloured
cloak wrapped around her, hurried from the shelter of her house and
ran to the water pump in the centre of the village square. She was
holding a gun-metal grey water jug in one hand and cradling a small
boy against her shoulder with the other. She had gazed fearfully
around, then bent over the pump handle and began pumping a thin
stream of dubious-looking water into the jug.

As Shepherd had
watched her, he’d seen a puff of dust from the ground a few feet
behind her. He’d started to shout a warning as the following
whip-crack of the shot echoed around them, but it was too late.
Startled, the woman had frozen for an instant, looking around,
uncertain which way to run. The next moment Shepherd saw a spray of
blood and torn fibres erupt from her cloak as the sniper's second
shot smashed through her chest and exited through her lower back.
The child had spun from her grasp and turned a somersault in
mid-air before crashing to the ground, a heartbeat after his mother
had gone sprawling in the dirt.

The Paras had
unleashed a storm of firing in the direction from which the shot
had come, though more to keep the sniper’s head down than with any
thoughts of hitting him. At that range, without a clear target, it
would have been a miracle if a round had struck him. Two men had
sprinted across the square and dragged the woman and her child into
cover. Howling its shock and hurt, the child was eventually claimed
by an old woman who might have been his grandmother, but the woman
was already past help, her eyes rolling up into her head as her
life-blood began to congeal around the wound that had killed
her.

It was a
sickening end to a deployment in which they had achieved almost
nothing, Shepherd felt, because whatever the Paras had tried to do
had had very little effect. Any airstrikes they called in had to be
controlled by a Forward Air Control Officer or the fast jets would
not respond, but the system was so slow and cumbersome that,
although the aircraft were overhead very quickly, by the time the
air-strikes began to go in the Serbs were already long gone.

Despite their
best efforts, they had never got on top of the sniper problem. They
had placed men on every likely sniper location and while they were
there nothing happened, but as soon as the Paras withdrew, the
sniper fire would start again. Shepherd was sure that there was
more than one sniper and that the answer was to put fewer Paras out
so that they were less easy to detect. Now it was over but still he
could not stop mentally wrestling with the problem.

OEBPS/cover.jpg
STEPHEN: "
LEATHER





